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	Meeting
	2 May 2013, The Stadium/Terraces, Sport England, Victoria House, London  WC1B 4SE

	Chair Person

Members

Chief Executive

Sport England Officers

DCMS 

Others in attendance
Secretariat
	Nick Bitel (NB) 
Hanif Malik (HM), Sadie Mason (SM) (min nos. 5-10), Peter Rowley (PR), Mich Stevenson (MS), Peter Stybelski (PS)
Jennie Price (JP)
Rona Chester (RC), Mike Diaper (MD), Charles Johnston (CJ), Tanya Joseph (TJ), Lisa O’Keefe (LOK), Hilary Milne (Hilary M) (min no.4 only)
Frances MacLeod (FM)

Julie Whelan, Emma Atkins, Hannah Beharry,  Leona Quinlan and  Robina Saeem (Dame Kelly Holmes Legacy Trust) (min no.8 only)
Michelle Vassall (MV)


	
	Item
	Action


	
	
	

	1. 
	Welcome 

Electronic Decision

The Board NOTED and RATIFIED the electronic decision taken the previous day, 1 May 2013, to temporarily amend the quorum relating to Board Members, so as to reduce the number of Board Members required to five including the Chair (in accordance with the minimum required by the Royal Charter), instead of five plus the Chair (in accordance with the Board Terms of Reference). It was NOTED that the quorum set out in the Board Terms of Reference will apply once the new Board Members are in place.
Apologies 

Apologies were received from Clare Connor (CC) and James Stewart (JS). 

Declarations of Interest 

PR reported that he had recently been appointed as Chair of the British Weight Lifting; the Board congratulated PR on his appointment. 
Minutes of the Board Meeting on 19 March 2013
The minutes of the Meeting on 19 March 2013 were approved as a correct record. 

Matters Arising from the Board Meeting on 19 March 2013
The Board NOTED the Matters Arising from the Board Meeting held on 19 March 2013. All actions had been completed, carried forward or dealt with elsewhere on the Board’s agenda.
	

	
	
	

	2. 
	Chair’s Report 

Introduction from New Chair 

NB told the Board that he was honoured and delighted to be appointed as Sport England Chair and that having worked with Sport England for a number of years, he has the utmost respect for JP and the Executive Team. He advised that the next few months will be a challenging time for the Board, particularly in light of their reduced number and it was likely that Board Members will be called upon to devote additional time to Sport England until a full complement of Board Members is in place.
NB advised that he would meet individually with Board Members over the coming months. He also advised that following feedback from the Board’s annual effectiveness review, Board Meetings will be used as an opportunity to talk about sport more, as well as strategic items. 

NB also thanked Richard Lewis, the previous Chair, for the remarkable work undertaken during his time as Sport England Chair; he stated that Richard Lewis was a very able chair under whose leadership the organisation and Board was able to get to a much better place. 
NB reported that there was an issue regarding the Audit, Risk and Governance Committee (ARGC) in light of Mike Farrar’s departure. NB advised that he was currently a member of this Committee; however, he intended to stand down as it was not appropriate for the Chair to also be a member of the ARGC. As an interim measure, it was noted that CC has been asked to attend the next ARGC meetings on 10 and 19 June 2013. The Board APPROVED the interim appointment and AGREED to delegate the appointment of an interim ARGC member to the Chair of the Committee, should CC be unavailable. [POST MEETING NOTE: CC confirmed via email dated 2 May 2013 that she is unable to attend the ARGC meeting on 10 June 2013; James Stewart has been appointed as an interim ARGC member and will attend the June ARGC meetings].
Board Appointments
NB updated the Board on the process to appoint the Board Members to replace those who retired in March and April 2013. It was noted that now that the new Chairs have been appointed to Sport England and UK Sport, the appointment of the new Board Members for both organisations could be progressed. FM advised that the roles would be advertised in the coming weeks and that she will chair the selection panel, which NB and one other will also sit on. She also advised that head hunter firms will not be used to fill the vacancies, but public advertisements would be used. She also asked Board Members to solicit applications amongst their contacts to ensure a good spread of candidates. 
The Board NOTED the Chair’s Report. 
	

	
	
	


	3. 
	Chief Executive’s Report 

NGB 13 -17 Awards 
Phil S provided the Board with an update on the NGB 13-17 Awards. Negotiations regarding outcome targets had been concluded with all but one NGB and of the 46 NGBs that Sport England funds, 42 now had disability targets (compared to 11 during the previous funding round), which signified a significant step forward for disability sport. 
It was noted that there were some issues regarding the anti-doping provisions in the award agreements. There were also issues around governance in relation to Boxing. Following further discussion, it was noted that an update on satellite clubs would be provided to a future meeting.  
Investment Launch Event 

It was noted that the launch event to mark the start of the new NGB funding cycle involving Chairs, CEOs and Development Directors from NGBs, CSPs and other delivery partners had been well attended, with over 300 delegates. JP provided an overview of the day’s events and advised that although there were some logistical issues, the content was well received by those in attendance. 
JP then took the Board through the core slides from her presentation on the day. It was noted that discussions had taken place around Demand, Access and Supply. JP advised that it was necessary to think more creatively about how to get sports providers to make more use of digital technology, for example, by learning from models used by online travel companies and by making the best use of Spogo and the LOCOG database to achieve more delivery of sport. She advised that further ideas regarding access to sport will be presented at a future Board Meeting. JP also reported that demand for sport was now better understood and Sport England’s Insight Unit (to be led by LOK) is reviewing consumer habits and motivations to gain a better understanding of the market, with a view to identifying how to stimulate additional demand. JP advised that the feedback from the conference regarding the content of the presentation had been good and delegates felt they had received new information that enabled them to think differently about the participation challenge. It was noted that delegates were asked to complete a survey following the launch event and the results of this would be circulated to the Board once received. 
In response to a question from the Board regarding lateral partnerships between sports and with other organisations, JP advised that there were a number of representatives from NGBs, CSPs and LAs at the launch event and a lot of cross sport discussions took place during the breaks. She advised that this is being encouraged by Sport England and CJ is undertaking work with facilities and schools to drive up cross working amongst various sporting organisations. 
Following further discussion, it was noted that there was a challenge to achieve the organisation’s 8% cost target, which will be exacerbated by a decrease in available Exchequer funding as the non-investment work undertaken by the organisation becomes more valuable. It was noted that further discussions will take place with the DCMS to ensure that the organisation is spending its funds appropriately and to ensure that achieving this target is not a barrier to Sport England achieving its objectives. 
Business Partnerships Update

The Board were advised that Sport England is in discussions with the BBC to form a new partnership to drive up participation in grassroots sport on the back of the work undertaken by the BBC during the Olympic and Paralympic Games. A conference is scheduled to take place on 11 June 2013 with the NGBs at the BBC’s Salford office to discuss how to better promote grassroots sport. 
The Board NOTED the Chief Executive’s report and the updates contained therein. 
	MD

JP
TJ



	
	
	

	4. a
	Governance Statement 
Hilary M joined the meeting for this item. JP provided the Board with an overview of the work undertaken by Hilary M to develop Sport England’s Governance Statement. It was noted that both the Board and ARGC had previously reviewed the draft Governance Statement and had been given the opportunity to feed back their comments. It was noted that the draft Governance Statement has been reviewed by the NAO who have requested more explicit recognition of the key risks facing the organisation during the year. This was currently being drafted and it was agreed that PR, as Chair of the ARGC, have authority to approve this additional wording. 
The Board APPROVED the 2012-13 Governance Statement subject to PR approving the statement relating to key risks facing the organisation during the year and subject to PS’s date of appointment on the Project Committee being incorporated into the schedule of attendance. 
	

	
	
	

	5. 
	Chief Operating Officer Report 
Financial Scorecard and Management Accounts as at 31 March 2013
RC took the Board through the Financial Scorecard and Management Accounts. The following key points were highlighted: 

· There had been an underspend of £2.1m of Exchequer Grant in Aid, £1m of which had been returned to the DCMS and the GIA had been adjusted accordingly and a credit received. There was, therefore, an underspend of £1.1m. 
· National Centres had over spent their original budget by £0.5m mainly due to accelerating maintenance expenditure in 2012-13 but also due to a bad debt provision made for WIN Tennis debts, incurred prior to the current Serco Contract. 
· There had been a further significant increase in Lottery revenue (£16.6m) compared to the budget. The actual increase in income compared to the previous year was £60m and therefore, despite commitments increasing by £30m the Lottery cash balance has also increased significantly. This had been reviewed at the Executive Strategy session and the Executive will present details of value for money initiatives that could potentially be funded to a future Board Meeting. 
Year End Financial Update 

RC provided the Board with an update on the year end financial processes. It was noted that The Sports Council Trust Company Annual Report and Accounts were in the process of being audited by the NAO and would be tabled for approval by The Sports Council Trust Company board on 15 May 2013. The Sport England Annual Report and Accounts will be tabled to the Executive at their next meeting on 9 May 2013 and then to the Board on 19 June 2013. 

It was noted that the key milestones for the Sport England year end accounting timetable were being achieved. The NAO and Sport England officers are currently working through some queries, one of which related to the technical accounting treatment of the relocatable pools. JP advised that there had been some correspondence with the Permanent Secretary regarding the consolidation of DCMS accounts which arose the previous year and DCMS has undertaken to set out a clear timetable to avoid similar issues occurring.

Risk Register

RC reported that the Risk Register had been amended to incorporate the Board’s discussion regarding the organisation’s risk profile and the announcement on school sport. In light of the acquisition of the LOCOG database, the risks relating to data and reputation will also be reviewed as part of the wider organisational review of the Risk Register, together with the Finance Committee’s concerns regarding the size of the lottery pipeline and the need to deploy any additional funds at a reasonable pace, whilst not jeopardising value for money. It was noted that the organisation’s greatest risk related to participation and JP advised that an update would be provided as part of her CEO report at the the next meeting. It was also suggested that a future agenda item be included to discuss the position one year on from the Olympics, explaining the part Sport England plays to sustain some of the achievements of the Olympics, such as the impact of the Gamesmakers on future volunteering. 
Project Committee Update 

MS, as Chair of the Project Committee, provided the Board with an update on some of the discussions that had taken place at the Project Committee meeting held the previous day (1 May 2013). He advised that he had been particularly impressed with the work undertaken on the Protecting Playing Fields project. The Board were advised that this project was entering its last round, however, due to the high standard of applications, there were insufficient funds to support all of the programmes that had achieved a high score as part of the assessment process and that a further £1-2m would be required to do so. Following further discussion, the Board AGREED that up to £2m be invested into the Protecting Playing Fields project to enable those applicants who had scored high to receive funding.

MS also advised that there was an issue regarding the investment into a new shuttlecock for badminton, as delivery of the product had been delayed. It was noted that CJ and Phil S have been tasked with having further discussions with Sheffield Hallam University and Sport England’s technical advisers to progress matters. 

The Board NOTED the COO Report and the updates contained therein.
	Exec

JP 

MV 



	
	
	

	6. 
	Youth Sport Trust (YST) Exchequer Funding 2013-14
MD provided the Board with an overview of the funding provided to the Youth Sport Trust. It was noted that an interim award of £677k had made in respect of Q1 2013-14 and that it was proposed to make a further award in respect of Q2-4 2013-14.    

MD advised that since the previous Board Meeting on 19 March 2013, Sport England has learnt that it is required to provide a further £1.6m for the primary school premium. This has put further pressure on the organisation’s exchequer resource position. The DCMS has helpfully allowed Sport England to carry over £1m of Exchequer revenue from 2013-14 to 2014-15 and the remaining £0.6m will be made up from elsewhere within Sport England’s budget.

Following discussion it was agreed that further work should be done on the package (Exchequer and Lottery) of YST school sport funding around a celling of £3m per year, with a view to presenting a further funding proposal to the Board. In the circumstances, the Board agreed that JP have delegated authority to approve a further interim award for Q2 2013-14 if needed, to ensure stability for the YST. The revised funding proposal will be presented at the next Board Meeting on 19 June 2013.
	MD

	
	
	

	7. 
	NGB and Sport 
Football Association (FA) Tesco’s Skills Programme Lottery Award

Phil S reported that the Project Committee had reviewed the proposed award to the FA of £6m (£1.5m per annum for the period 2013-17) the previous day. He advised that this was a very comprehensive programme with 4m places taken up since 2007) and the FA planned to expand the programme from 26 County FA areas to 44 during 2013-17, which would give the programme national coverage. The Board were advised that the outcomes proposed represented value for money, although there were remaining concerns regarding the FA’s exit plan, sponsorship and a final detailed delivery plan. The Board therefore agreed to condition the award appropriately. Following further discussion, Phil S also undertook to ensure that Sport England branding is featured on any promotional material. It was agreed that this was another potential good news story and that the organisation’s press strategy should be discussed at a future meeting. 

The Board APPROVED the award of £6,000,000 (£1,500,000 p/a) over the 2013-17 period for the FA Skills programme subject to the following conditions of award:

a. Prior to first payment The FA provides confirmation of a commercial sponsor and the agreed commercial funding levels for the 2013-17 period.

b. Prior to first payment The FA submits (to the satisfaction of Sport England) a fully costed delivery plan.

c. Prior to year 3 funding (March 2015) The FA submits a clear exit strategy with a view that Sport England investment will not be continued beyond 2017.

StreetGames 

Phil S provided the Board with an overview of the work undertaken by StreetGames and advised that the organisation had been scrutinized in two separate but related topics before this award was proposed:

1. Quality of delivery; and 

2. Finance and governance standards

On the first point, it was noted that the pilot study of 46 clubs had been very successful, and that the StreetGames’ submitted 4 year plan was of a high standard, giving confidence that the organisation understood its market and delivery methods. 

It was noted that a full on site audit by Moore Stephens had been commissioned and StreetGames had now produced and commenced an action plan detailing how the issues raised will be addressed. A further audit will be conducted in six months. Phil S advised that as a result of this level of risk and the need for further cultural change at StreetGames, a one year award is recommended. It was noted that Sport England’s investment would continue to be closely monitored.

HM updated Board Members on the concerns raised at the Project Committee Meeting held the previous day, namely the impact of StreetGames’ work on existing community initiatives and whether the work being undertaken complements rather than competes with other community initiatives.

Following further discussion, it was AGREED that quarterly reports would be provided to the Project Committee regarding the progress of StreetGames’ work. Phil S would also arrange for Board Members to visit a Doorstep Club to gain a better understanding of how the concept worked. The Board agreed that the governance issues should not overshadow what is a very good product, particularly as StreetGames were addressing Sport England’s concerns and Moore Stephens’ findings. 

The Board AGREED a one year award of £3,383,085 to StreetGames for 2013-14 against the approved in-principle funding of up to a total of £19,493,850; the award will be paid in two six monthly instalments.
	PS 
TJ 
Phil S 

	
	
	

	8. 
	Dame Kelly Holmes Legacy Trust Presentation 
Julie Whelan (CEO), Emma Atkins (Director of Programmes), Hannah Beharry (athlete mentor), Leona Quinlan and Robina Saeem (both of whom had gone through the Get On Track programme) attended the meeting on behalf of the Dame Kelly Holmes Legacy Trust (the Trust).

Julie Whelan provided an overview of the work being undertaken by the Trust, including their objectives and how this aligns with Sport England’s strategy. It was noted that the Trust was aimed at providing opportunities for at risk and chaotic young people who require more intensive support, with outcomes targeted at improving life skills, getting individuals back into the community and driving participation in sport. During the first year of Sport England’s funding for Get on Track the Trust has delivered ten projects and engaged with 259 young people, 93 ahead of their target. The Trust has successfully scaled up its operations and has connected locally with other organisations to deliver their outcomes without duplication. It was noted that the Trust has identified that different areas require different treatment and as a result, the delivery plan for London has been stalled until further information has been gathered. The unit cost of delivery has also been reduced to £1,810 per young person (down from £2,529). 

In response to a question from the Board regarding improvements that could be made to the Get on Track programme, both Leona Quinlan and Robina Saeem suggested that lengthening the activity section of the programme might be more beneficial to the young people involved; the course was currently 16 weeks and a period of maybe three months was felt more appropriate. It was noted the Trust was working in partnership with John Lewis and Café Nero and to scale up their activities is also looking into working with Job Centre Plus. The Trust has also undertaken some work regarding the social return on investment, which will be provided to MD following the meeting to feedback to Board Members.

The Board NOTED the update from the Dame Kelly Holmes Legacy Trust and thanked those present for their very informative presentation. The Board also congratulated Hannah Beharry, Leona Quinlan and Robina Saeem on the work undertaken, and on their presentation to the Board.
	MD

	 
	
	

	9. 
	Spogo
CJ updated the Board on the work being undertaken to develop the Spogo project. It was noted that a number of workshops have taken place with individuals in the industry and an engagement day would be held during week commencing 6 May 2013. Thereafter a range of options regarding the future of the Spogo website and overall project will be tabled to the Board. CJ reported that having sought advice from ATOS it is proposed to extend the procurement process to obtain better results and to enhance the brand and data. It was noted that a further £1m is required to keep Spogo going alongside the pilot (in addition to the £500k to run the procurement process to September 2013, as initially planned). 
The Board noted that an extension had been previously sought to June 2013; however, it was proposed to extend this to the end of the financial year (at a cost of approximately £125k per month).   

In response to a question from the Board, CJ advised that the original Spogo offering had been refined following engagement with the market and as a result of technological developments. He also advised that feedback from the market indicates that Sport England is able to procure a sustainable solution.  A further presentation would be provided at a future meeting to update them on these developments and the anticipated use and benefits of the Spogo website.  

Following further discussion, the Board:

· APPROVED a £1m addition to the 2013-14 budget for the Spogo project from the unallocated Lottery balance;

· APPROVED a Lottery award increase of up to £1.5m to June 2014 to ukactive (formerly the Fitness Industry Association) to continue to extend the Spogo pilot, subject to agreement of a revised 12 month budget and KPIs by the Spogo Project Board (of which CJ and RC are members) and the extension of the Lottery Funding Agreement to June 2014;

· AGREED that any further funding is subject to approval by the Project Committee once they had had an opportunity to review the business plan; and 
· NOTED the update provided on the procurement of Spogo. 
	CJ 

	
	
	

	10. 
	Any Other Business
Sports Marketing Bureau

JP provided the Board with an update regarding the proposed development of a Sports Marketing Bureau. It was noted that it was proving difficult to progress this initiative as a number of the larger sports were not actively supporting it. Although some sports were finding it difficult to generate sponsorship deals individually, they remained reluctant to sign up to the Sports Marketing Bureau. A final decision on whether to go ahead with it would be taken by the project partners – Sir Keith Mills, UK Sport, Sport England and DCMS, in the near future. In response to a query regarding the proposed structure, it was noted that the intention was for the Bureau would be set up as a not for profit organisation, with any surplus generated going back into sport via organisations such as Sport England. 

Women’s Place Based Pilot

In response to a query from NB, Phil S provided the Board with an update on the Women’s’ Place Based Pilot. It was noted that Bury (in the North West) had been selected partly on the basis that sports participation had flat lined in the past five years and it is felt that this initiative can make a real difference over duration of the pilot. The initiative will be led by Bury Council which will work with a consortium of public, private and voluntary sector organisations to drive up participation. It was noted that Peterborough Council had also performed well during the short listing process and the council is keen to stay involved. 

Sport and Recreational Alliance (S&RA) 
Phil S provided the Board with an update on the on-going negotiations with the S&RA regarding its funding requirements. It was noted that discussions would continue and that a decision was required by September 2013.
	

	
	

	

	
	
	

	
	The Meeting finished at 14.17
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